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Bath City FC Supporters Society

Annual General Meeting Minutes
7.30pm on Tuesday 20th June 2017
Randall’s

Twerton Park

· The AGM was attended by 35 members.
1) Apologies were received from:
Bob Chester, Brain Webber, Peter McCormack, Ross Powell, Eileen Dowding, Phil Weaver, Gill Rixon, Chris Freestone, Steve Tanner, Viv White and Roger & Eileen Wilsden

2) Minutes of the IGM 21st November 2016
Matters arising-
5. Working group for constitution (Democracy) suggested to be amended
3. Photos could have been added to previous nominations – today’s nominations had photos attached
4. Community ownership update
Shareholders benefits


Certificates have all been sent out

Board met as a shadow board ahead of appointment
A general manager has now been recruited

Volunteer working groups have been created to work with existing volunteers 

A Volunteer and working Partnerships co-ordinator has been appointed

Signed off. Dave Bartholomew proposed, Colin Voutt seconded. 

3) Chairman’s Report (Martin Powell)


This has been a memorable and extremely busy year for the Society with our long-term goal of majority ownership of Bath City finally achieved. We now hold 54.6% of the club’s shares and the newly formed board of nine includes six Society directors. I will summarise the timeline undertaken by the Society regarding community ownership in a moment, but first some information about your Board.

There has been a smaller than usual turn over during the past year. James Carlin, our members liaison officer, had to stand down soon after Christmas due to work and family commitments – during his relatively short time on the Society Board, James worked very hard and brought fresh ideas to the table – we thank him for all his efforts. Following Oliver’s decision to step down as secretary, we recruited Emma Sparks who had helped the Bid as part of her previous job at Geometry PR, and has previous experience as the secretary of Bath Rugby Supporters Club. 

Both Ken Loach and Phil Weaver were up for re-election today but both decided not to stand. They have been Society stalwarts for many years and I’m sure you will join me in thanking them for their service to our cause. I’m pleased to say that they both intend to continue helping the club in any way that they can. Also standing down from the Society Board following this meeting is Oliver Holtaway. He joined following increasingly desperate pleas for a secretary and he proved to be an excellent signing! As well as being instrumental in drawing up many of the new policies needed for our new role in the club, Oliver played a leading role in the Bid process and was an invaluable support to me, especially in explaining patiently what most things meant! He is closely involved in the new structure at the club, as well as being on the board at Supporters Direct, so something had to give. The Society is much in debt to Oliver and I would like to thank him for his huge contribution.

It became clear to me during recent weeks, with the Society becoming the majority shareholder, that there could be a clash of interests with my new role as a club director and also that I wouldn’t be able to devote sufficient time to both committees. I therefore decided not to stand in today’s election but I leave the Society Board with the satisfaction of what we have achieved in the past two years. A new chairman will be selected by the Board at their next meeting and members will be informed as soon as possible. 

At last June’s AGM, I described the background and progress of the Big Bath City Bid and underlined the Society Board’s determination to see this project through to a successful conclusion. Two months of negotiations followed between the Community Ownership Committee and the majority shareholders and finally the Heads of Terms agreement was signed by Paul Williams and myself on the team coach in the Bishop Stortford carpark! 

I must stress that during this time the shareholders’ interests were mostly aligned to our own and the delays were legitimate – either because of solicitor workflow, or necessary negotiation within the majority shareholder group. There was also a need to ensure that the Society was protected and its solicitors, Onside Law, ensured that we were fully safeguarded from undue financial and legal liability and that we fully understood the implications of the process. We also took on-board the advice given that that any redevelopment plans for Twerton Park should be signed by the new Board. 
The Community Ownership Committee relaunched the Bid under a new prospectus in September and in just 28 days, the new bid raised over £350,000, well in excess of its minimum target of £300,000. 

The next target was to sort out the legalities to enable a club AGM to take place and hopefully for the necessary resolutions to be passed for the transfer of ownership.  

We felt it was vital for the new board to hit the ground running so within two months of the target being reached, “shadow” board meetings of the nine existing and new directors commenced.  Among the first tasks were the addressing of two key elements of the prospectus – the formation of the working groups and the appointment of a general manager. 

It was originally assumed that the legal process would be completed by Christmas but a delay was caused by the team exploring various social lending options to replace existing debt. After two further months, and no agreement reached, it was decided that the process could not be held up any longer and the Shareholders agreement was signed in early March so that the AGM could be held at the end of that month. At that meeting the necessary resolutions were passed to create 300,000 new shares and that these were to be purchased by the Society.  

Unfortunately, the legal process continued for another four weeks but finally on 5 May we received the following from Onside Law - I am pleased to confirm that the transaction has completed and the Society is now the proud owner of a majority stake in the Club.  The Society’s directors to the Club’s board have now also been appointed. That email signalled that a new era in the long history of our club had begun! 

We would like to record our thanks to all those who assisted us in the reaching of our goal - project co-ordinator Nick Blofeld, Bid team members past and present and the army of volunteers who helped, Paul Williams who negotiated on behalf of the major shareholders and provided so much assistance, as well as Geometry PR, Onside Law and Supporters Direct, who all did a sterling job. Special thanks must also be extended to the group of supportive investors who put in an additional £350,000 which went towards buying around £50,000 of existing shares and providing a £300,000 interest-free credit facility for the club. And last, but my no means least, we must thank the hundreds of individuals and businesses, whether local to Bath or living thousands of miles away, who supported the Bid and are now shareholders in a community owned club!

Within a few weeks of the target being reached the community shares register was created by the Society Secretary, meaning that the shares had officially been issued by the Society. This register is stored at Twerton Park, the Society’s new registered address. The benefits which shareholders are entitled to have been delivered, in the case of shares certificates and badges, and additional ones will be available from the start of the new season. 

The new board met for its first formal meeting in May, attended by the Society’s directors – Nick Blofeld, Jon Bickley, Sally Harris, Shane Morgan and myself. Unfortunately, our sixth would be director, Nick Thompson, has for work reasons left the area and was unable to take up the position. We will therefore be advertising for a replacement in the near future and a job description is being prepared. The minimum requirement is that they are a member of the Society for them to sit on the board as our representative and the Society Board will make the appointment. 

The Society’s directors and some other Society Board members joined several others connected with the club at a Visions & Values event at Bath Spa University in April organised by the club’s board. This was facilitated by Mr B and Friends, a creative agency based in Bath, who took away much information which they analysed and then returned to us a few weeks later with the results which we are now reviewing. A final version of our vision and values will be made public in due course. A focus of these two meetings was a presentation on the feedback from the survey of supporters and members – the very large number who participated was hugely encouraging and the feedback was of great help in guiding our thinking at the two sessions.

Our democratic process provides for accountability between the Society’s directors and its Board and between the Society and its members. The policy in place states that there should be quarterly meetings and the first of these ‘director’s meetings’ was held in May and its minutes will be made public once they have been signed off. 

One outcome was to confirm the timings of the various meetings – for members, the AGM in June, Interim General Meeting in December and the informal Q + A meetings in March and September. In the months before each of these, the Society Board will invite members of the Bath City ‘family’ to part of its quarterly meetings with the Society’s representatives on the club’s board – we envisage these to include representatives from the Supporters Club, employees of the club, playing squad, Bath City Youth and the Foundation.  
The Standing Orders for Democracy and Accountability which I have referred to can be viewed on our website. They also make mention of regular meetings between Society representatives and local councillors, community leaders, club sponsors and business partners – these will be arranged at other times and do not need to be included in the timetable of meetings

At the successful completion of the Bid process it was recognised that, now that the Society is the club’s majority shareholder, our role has changed enormously and there must be more clarity as to the Society’s role and objectives.

It was also felt that the Society’s role and responsibilities must be developed in a collaborative way with the Society’s representatives on the club board, so that there is a clear sense of which areas and decisions “belong” to the club and which to the Society and its members. It was felt that this should be achieved before the Society formally took a majority stake in the club. 

Our belief is that the Society board should help to set the general direction of the club and act as the conscience and supervisor of the club board – not micro-managing, but receiving, scrutinising and challenging the club board’s plans. It should be emphasised from the outset that there is no ‘us and them’ attitude – the Society Board recognises the need to support the club’s directors and whenever possible will look to work alongside them for the good of our club. It was recognised that, while 6 of 9 club board directors will be elected by Society members from 2018 onwards, the Society board nevertheless has more of a “watching brief” to represent members who, of course, ‘own’ the running of the club.   

Michael Clayton was appointed to drive this process and his initial task was to draft a proposed outline of the objectives, key activities and roles/responsibilities of the Society and club board, respectively. These will be based on what is already publicly available and agreed, i.e. the existing Society Rules and standing orders and the Bid prospectus, business plan and the “democracy and governance’ plan. Once it had been approved and adopted by the Society Board, Michael met with Nick Blofeld, the new club chair, using the governance model as a starting point for discussion.  He has created draft terms of reference, based on the traditional PLC / exec board model but it is recognised that the wider membership will need to authorise the final arrangement.

Once the purpose of the Society board is agreed, it may be necessary to look again at what we need in terms of skills and numbers on the Society Board – particularly if it is expected to scrutinise the activities of all working groups. It was agreed that members and prospective members of the Society Board should accept the need to have the necessary skills to make a contribution to the Board.

Our affiliation to Supporters Direct enables us to have close dialogue with other clubs, and in particular those who have followed a recent path towards community ownership. It was agreed by the Society Board that representatives of Bath City seek meetings with other community-owned clubs to gain insights into their experiences, both good and bad. Oliver and Sally Harris volunteered to undertake these visits, because of Oliver’s association with Supporters Direct and Sally’s role in developing the club's community activities. So far, they have visited Lewes FC with other visits planned for the future. 
These meeting reports are to remain confidential to Society board members and club officials) given that the other participants shared information in confidence. However, it is proposed that the key learnings and most notable ideas can be put together into a summary report to be presented to members in the near future.

There was also a Supporters Direct south-west regional meeting at the club in February when our representatives met with those from Merthyr Town and Exeter City. Ideas on a host of subjects were exchanged and we learnt much from the experience. 

Oliver and Emma have both filled the role of membership secretary during the past year but this is a heavy responsibility on top of being Society secretary. So, provided she is elected to the Society Board today, Cheryl Bradley will become the new membership secretary. 

Following the large influx of new members via the Bid, the Society’s membership total presently stands at 622. We believe that keeping the membership updated is vital and during the past year have looked at ways of improving lines of communication. 

The Society Board unanimously approved a motion to start producing public reports of its meetings. These meeting reports differ from the minutes in that confidential and sensitive information is removed. The reports are shared via email by the Members Liaison officer, uploaded to the website and posted to offline members every three months.

Our website is regularly updated with news items and is the place to find such information as the reports of our meetings, policies and details of the Society Board. Those into social media can also catch up with Society news on our Facebook page and Twitter feeds. 

However, we accept that members don’t have the time to search out things on a regular basis so a Society email mailing list has been set up on Interests.me and is now in use for Society announcements. If you have not received any of these can you please give your email details to our new members liaison officer, Emma Sparks.

We appreciate that not all of our members are online. Poster frames have been acquired inside the ground to display Society information for the benefit of these members and we will aim to update these as regularly as possible in the future. It is also intended for Society representatives to have a presence in the bar on match days to chat with members - look out for the pull up banner.  

We felt that the previous costs and conditions for joining the Society were somewhat complicated, and it was discussed whether the success of the Bid and the influx of new members presented an opportunity to simplify them. It was agreed that the “target figure” for those paying by monthly standing order should be reduced to £250, in line with the minimum investment in community shares. 

It was acknowledged that the decision to lower the target figure could have a financial cost to the Society in the short term, but it was agreed that, as a point of principle, the Society does want to widen our appeal and attract new members.

To offset the financial impact, members who had already passed the £250 mark via monthly standing orders were encouraged to continue their standing orders on a voluntary basis, either directly to the Society or via the 100 Club lottery. The latter was revamped during the year with one monthly prize of £100 and four of £25. It has continued to be a valuable source of income for the Society and we thank Phil Weaver for running it for the past two years.

Those who bought community shares last September were promised 1 year’s free Society membership. As the previous standing order called for 2017 membership subscriptions to be collected between 1 May and 31 August, this was changed so that annual membership subscriptions will fall due on 30 September each year. 

The board also considered a proposal to make it easier for overseas members to pay their annual £5 subscription fee as some have reported difficulty. By consensus, it was agreed that they would be considered to be fully paid-up members if they can demonstrate that they have made a donation equivalent to at least £5 to a charity that uses football to promote positive social outcomes. This applies only to overseas members.

We have continued to explore ways in which we can help the football club, working closely with the 1000BC team and authorising £600 of funds for its activities, plus £1000 to meet the cost of printing and distributing posters advertising forthcoming matches. December saw the Society hosting and organising the first screening at the club of Ken Loach’s film ‘I, Daniel Blake’. A full house experienced a memorable evening and the Society’s £400 share of the proceeds has been ring fenced to improve the sound system in the bars.

The Society sponsored the Maidenhead match in April. Although we didn’t enjoy the 5-1 defeat handed out by the eventual champions, those present had a good time with Society Board members being joined by some 30 members who had won their place in a ballot. 

As usual we sponsored a player, this time Jack Batten, and next season we have chosen new signing Anthony Straker.

The Society has continued to make its monthly awards to those who make an outstanding contribution to the Bath City family. Last season the following were rewarded – Ron Davis, Dave Phillips, Bob Chester, Axel Andresson, Mike York, Mark Bladwell and Paul Williams. We would like to thank Independent Spirit of Bath for their very generous donations of craft beer for the awards and following their decision not to continue, we have secured a similar arrangement with Fire and Brew of Moorland Road. If you would like to nominate someone for this award then please contact the Society Board. 

As I step down from the Board today, I would like to wish its members and in particular my successor as chair all the very best for the coming year.

Finally, I feel it is important to stress how much we value the support of our existing members and we thank you for your attendance this evening. 

Questions

Will the Chairman’s report be issued to all? 

It was confirmed that it can be treated as a separate document, but that was also pointed out that it will still feature in the mins in full. 
Unanimously agreed by all present
Proposed by Peter Metcalf 
Seconded by Michael Clayton 

4) Election of Committee Members and Motions (Oliver Holdaway & Paul Brotherton – Election Office & Election Observer) 

Motion 1: This AGM calls upon the Society Board to ensure that any future heritage aspects of Bath City Football Club - including but not limited to the club’s playing name, the club’s kit colours and design of black and white vertical stripes, the club’s badge and the club’s nickname - can only be changed or amended after a fair, clearly worded and unambiguous ballot has been conducted amongst the membership of the Bath City Supporters Society. 
Marc Thomas: We want to protect what is important to the club – badge, name, nickname, colours and never to go through rebranding or franchising similar to Hull or Cardiff
Questions: Peter Metcalf: Could we remove the word ‘heritage’?

Constitutionally, owing to the online votes we cannot change the wording at this stage.

Ken Loach: Sponsors may want to name the stadium? Current badge came out of a relaunch after Foster owned the main shares. It’s not very imaginative and may be appropriate to change to create a symbol of the new ownership?

Oliver Holtaway: Please only vote if you have not already done so online prior to the meeting

Ken Loach: Would like to have been able to have made amends to the wording of the motion

Peter M: agreed with Ken – we need to think about how to review and discuss or amend motions moving forward

ACTION POINT: Raise at a committee meeting 

Those in favour of motion at meeting 23

Those against in favour of motion at the meeting 0

Those abstaining from voting at the meeting 0

Motion 2: This AGM calls upon the Society Board to arrange a ballot of Supporters Society members regarding a possible new club badge design by no later than the 2018 AGM. The ballot will include both the existing and new badge designs.
Questions: Ken Loach: This is an introduction to create a new badge or old. What is the mechanism for facilitating this process? Bath Spa Art Department created first.

Marc Thomas: We envisage a working group to be created to review this

Dave M: Review Bladud and the potential of changing to a Roman Soldier. Known as Romans so why do we have a pig Suggested to review as part of the season ahead.

Heather Thomas: working on volunteer basis with colleges and Unis and can start making connections etc.
David Bartholomew: The second motion contradicts the first? 

Marc Thomas explained his thoughts to keep the initial badge

Shane Morgan: No timescale on how long the badge is for i.e. is it just for a season?

Colin Voutt: What implications in the second motion of those that are not society members to be able to vote on this?

Peter Metcalf: Ballot would be carried out now. Are we saying that we want to review the current badge? We would need to work through a process as it will need some criteria approved by the board so that members have a view about the designs brought forward. The brief needs to be very clear

Andrew Magett: We don’t want a Boaty McBoatface situation i.e. pointless ideas. Pointed out that it won’t be an open ballot. We would work out the designs prior to circulating.

Ray Franks: What is driving this? Is it required?

Richard Smith: Want the 1960’s design included

Those in favour of motion at meeting 22

Those against in favour of motion at the meeting 0

Those abstaining from voting at the meeting 1

5) Board Representative’s Report. (Shane Morgan) & 
6) Community Ownership / Bath City FC Update (Shane Morgan)
Football: Last Season when Gary came on board we were struggling to stay in Conference South. He has done a great job and we want him to stay on with a longer contract. He is very professional and diligent leaving no stone unturned. He done well in getting Manny Monthe and then selling him on for a good transfer fee. The loan players this season have been used very effectively by Gary he has a good relationship with Brian Tinnion at Bristol City which has helped get Max O’Leary and Shaun McCoulsky. He has a good relationship with Reading and we have had Axel Aanderson on loan this season. We hope to be pushing towards the playoffs next season especially as the play off positions will be extended to 7th next season.
Board: We have had lots of meetings. The first ‘new board’ meeting was in May with the Shadow board having been in place since October. Lengthier and longer meetings and agendas than before which needs streamlining in due course.

Working Groups: There are a number of working groups that are up and running- 1000BC, redevelopment and community working groups have held meetings. Commercial group will be meeting soon. Operations and football and finance groups deal with the day to day running of the club.
Shane gave thanks to Martin Powell as Chair of the Society as well as all of his hard work as a committee member throughout his years of service. His diligence on the board is a great addition. Paul Williams was thanked for all of his hard work in helping the club get to this position as well. Thanks also given to Bob Chester who is staying as Commercial Manger and he continues to give his all to the club. £80,000 has been brought in to the club through his own hard work and he also puts his own money into the club. 
Looking at a high end 5 figure loss over the season and an anticipated loss next season. There are deals in the pipeline to help bring money in to the club moving forward. 

Redevelopment: most of the news here needs to be kept confidential at this stage and so not much able to be reported. There will be a consultation stage in due course when more meat is put on the bones of the current plans and there is a working group for this. 

There are five society members on the board and there is one spare space which we will be looking to recruit for in due course. 

Volunteers: More help is coming in and the Paint the Park has been the most recent example with a huge turn out all wanting to help touch up areas of the club. Jim Hardman is still filling in some of the cracks. As we now own it there is more of a feel of a duty of care to look after the ground. The facilities are improving and if you can help please do not hesitate to contact Heather Thomas.

Questions:

Mark Thomas: Are we going to have these updates from Shane moving forward?

It is hoped that others would be able to complete the update from the board moving forward.

Ken Loach: The success of the club will very much depend on bigger crowds. Well done to John Bickley and 1000BC. Has anyone been appointed as PR for the Club?

Yes, Emma Sparks has been appointed for Press Relations

Ken Loach: Can we have an update on the redevelopment?

Advised re comments in Shane’s board report.

Community: Consultation side in the offering and aware of the need to discuss with closer and wider community. Looking at putting out ideas in an open meeting as the first step of communication.

Redevelopment: There is cash to pay off debts. There are potential funders and development partners lined up. There are early concept drawings, just the space which currently is set to take away some of the current parking. New areas for all aspects of the club. Rough timescale laid out of 3-4 years. Next steps are a memorandum of understanding and in a month, we should be in the position to be able to confirm the development partners that we are looking at working with. The development agreement to be confirmed in three months. Looking to appoint the best lawyers and have a full community consultation as part of the process. There is research to be done in regards to 3G/4G pitch alongside the redevelopment
Questions:

Oliver Holtaway: Would a 3G pitch idea be put out to gain the views of the membership?

It was confirmed that a consultation process would indeed take place before a decision is made.

Sally Harris: We as board members can push for the vote to be on the two as separate elements

Jon Bickley: the board will take the best course of action on this and potentially review, the Society can make the recommendation to separate the two items.

Ken Loach: Should be separated. There are other considerations to take into account as well. The business plan needs to be sustainable without a 3G pitch included. 

Marc Thomas: Can we put as Society members suggestions to include in the redevelopment i.e. a bar overlooking the pitch
Shane Morgan: We are not allowed a bar overlooking the pitch.
Jon Bickley: The best way to push suggestions forward would be to inform he Society Board

Oliver Holtaway: Suggest that there is a c=focus on the redevelopment at the proposed Q&A in Sept/October

John Moore: Will there be a tendering process for an architect? 

There is a preferred architect that has done work both locally and nationally that we are looking to work with.

Operations:Toilets are at the top of the priorities

The lobby areas need to be made acceptable and pleasant. 

There is a new website being reviewed and it will be live towards the end of the summer. 

The Wi-Fi and IT systems are looking at being upgraded and a CRM system to be set up for the club.

Season Ticket sales are up on this time last year and expecting a second wave of sales once the fixtures are announced in early July.

The friendlies programme is very strong and shows Gary Owers good connections

There is an improved spectator experience under way with improved food offering. Contactless payments available at the bar, looking at half time delivery of drinks i.e. pre-poured. Varied food outlets within the ground with a guest vendor each month
Working groups: 

Commercial ideas need to be brought into the club

Need to bring in revenue from the bars and venue hire not on match days.
Looking at an open day on the 30th of July so that people will be able to see the improvements made around the club we are currently looking for someone to step forward and take command of the day.

Sally Harris: Community

Please join! We have won a grant from St John’s on how to measure the social impact moving forward. Currently we have the drafted objective pillars set out. Health and well-being, Education and Employment, Social inclusion. Bristol and Bath regional capital both helping out. Been to a few local events to help promote the club such as Blooming Whiteway and First Steps we took some players and it worked well. We have had a couple of film screenings, the Amnesty International link up where we welcomed refugees from Syria for which we had great coverage in the Amnesty Magazine. We held the Women at the Game event back in March and have been supporting local charities with raffle prizes. We have had a couple of partnerships with local schools and create the Museum of Twerton which was linked to history and helping to take ownership of the local community. We had some children visit us after which they wrote a sing for us and the TR Hayes suite was used as a mini museum. There are a number of health initiatives at the club for older men with heart issues. We are also working with other members of the Bath City family with the next item on the agenda being the redevelopment.
We have the holiday football club for free for those in the very local community and some work experience placements.

PRIDE – inclusive and open, a good community angle. Looking at employment fairs and a potential Community Festival.

If you want to volunteer – please contact Heather Thomas and always put forward any ideas of things that you would like to be involved with.

Thanks to Shane and Sally were given for his report and his continued hard work on behalf of the Supporters’ Society. 

7) Financial Report (Phil Weaver)

It was noted that the annual accounts were missing from the paperwork send out with the second notice of the AGM.

Board has agreed that once the accounts have been signed off by the board that they will be circulated to members. At this time members will then be given the opportunity to raise comments and/or questions.

There are no accounts to present this evening.

8) Elections
 There were 97 electronic votes received

With those in the room on the evening the following stats are confirmed

Motion 1 was passed by 135 for and 2 against

Motion 2 was passed by 116 for, 19 against and 1 abstention

There were 4 nominations for 6 spaces on the board and so all were successful with the following votes

Cheryl Bradley 122 YES 3 NO

Stuart Page 108 YES 15 NO

Peter McCormack 120 YES 5 NO

Emma Sparks 111 YES 14 NO
Thanks were passed to Oliver Holtaway and Paul Brotherton for their help in the voting process

9) Appointment of auditors: Bloomfield

Proposer Oliver Holtaway and seconded by Heather Thomas
39 Voted in favour, 2 Abstentions and 1 against.

10) AOB

Chris Read: Have we got a goalkeeper?
This will be covered but probably not a full time signing. We are likely to be trialling some goal keepers in the friendlies. 

Marc Thomas: There has been lots of interest in the motions passed this evening – please think about some for next season and moving forward in generally to help have your say on your club

Heather Thomas; Starting to look at the interiors of the club

Chris Read: Suggestions for improvements – can’t hear the sound system by ‘Shane’s Bar’. Not raised before – it has been now and will be reviewed.

David Mason: There was interest in a potential music festival using the ground next Summer – is there an update on this? 

Nothing has been progressed as yet. We need to get the basics right at the club first.

Meeting closed at 9.40pm

